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 PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

OF THE PARISH OF MANCETTER
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of the Parish of Mancetter, 
held on Tuesday 27th July 2021 at the Schoolroom of St Peter’s Church Mancetter, commencing at 7pm.
Present:
Chairman 


Mr T Hopkins.
Parish Councillors
Mr H Blackburn, Mrs G Forknall, Mrs S Healy, Mr P Kelly and Mr P Mann.
County Councillor
           Mrs M Bell.

Borough Councillors           Mr A Clews, Mrs D Clews.
Parish Clerk


Mrs E Higgins.
Item 1 - Welcome and Coronavirus Risk Assessment.
Mr T Hopkins welcomed everyone to the first face to face Parish Council Meeting back at the original venue 
since January 2020. 

The coronavirus guidelines for the venue had been explained and provision was made to respect the needs of

those present. 
Item 2 – Apologies.
No apologies had been received.

Item 3 – Recording of the meeting.

There was no recording of the meeting. 
Item 4 – Notice of Interest.
There were no declarations of interest for this meeting.

Item 5 – Public Question Time.
There were two members of the public present, both there to observe the meeting in order to consider the possibility of joining the council through co-option to the current vacancies.
 Introductions around the room were made so that members could be identified. 
No issues had been raised with the Clerk prior to the meeting.
Borough Councillor Denise Clews asked on behalf of a parishioner for an update concerning the high water table affecting the lower part of the cemetery. A statement has been added to the cemetery rules to highlight that the extreme weather conditions of the last couple of winters has made the ground very waterlogged in places.
Item 6 – Minutes of the last meeting.
The draft minutes from the 26th May 2021 were proposed by Mr H Blackburn, seconded by Mr P Mann and therefore formally signed by the chair as a true record of proceedings.

Item 7 – Matters arising from the previous minutes.
· Parish Councillor Vacancies
Democratic Services at the Borough Council, have confirmed that Mancetter Parish Council are able to co-opt to both existing vacancies without the need for an election to be held. 
At the end of the meeting, following a discussion and questions, Mrs N Wallis and Mrs S Logie were formally co-opted onto the parish council and signed declarations of office. They were issued with codes of conduct, meeting dates and other relevant paperwork. The council is now back to full strength with an equal balance of gender and village representations.
· Meetings with Tarmac Quarry.
The section 106 meeting to discuss the possibility of advancing funds towards traffic calming measures took place on 8th June using Microsoft Teams. The wording of the agreement is still being looked into and Councillor Bell will ask for an update. 
Unfortunately, the Quarry Manager had to cancel the planned liaison meeting with councillors and parishioners on 14th June. The Clerk will attempt to establish a new date.

The installation of village gateways and cameras are still being sought by the Parish Council and at £12,000 per gateway the prohibitive cost of the County Council preferred provider list was discussed. 

Mrs S Healy suggested asking the Borough Council for a copy of their ESPRO book to investigate alternative approved suppliers.

The parish council will be exploring several sources of funding through WALC, heritage, tourism and HS2 as well as contributing directly towards costs. 
The quarry is looking to end operations in 2025 and are committed to a programme of landscaping and restoration. Mancetter Parish Council wish to ensure that the wealth of environmental and scientific data already produced is kept on record, particularly as this is an extensive brown field site. 

Item 8– Feedback from Police, Borough and County Councillors.
PC 1391 Lauren Hughes had once again submitted a policing update for the meeting which had been

distributed in advance to councillors. Topics covered include anti-social behaviour, parking and off road 

bikes. (See appendix one).

NWBC.
Residents of Lewis Close Mancetter have been enjoying the newly accessible seating areas and have even begun to plant up some floral displays.
Mrs D Clews asked if there had been any feedback regarding the odour and parking issues raised by a Ridge Lane resident. Mrs G Forknall confirmed that a site visit had taken place and odour levels were found to be acceptable. The owners of the burger van were asked to remind their customers to park safely.
 The police will be informed about the ongoing situation on the bend, as well as an untaxed vehicle and vehicles for sale on the public highway. 

Parish councillors reported the difficulties facing residents trying to navigate their wheely bins along the overgrown, uneven pathways behind the houses of the Arden Forest Estate in Ridge Lane.
WCC.
Margaret Bell confirmed that in September a speed survey will be organised by County Highways to cover areas of Harpers Lane, Mancetter Road, Nuneaton Road and Ridge Lane.

The wires and cameras will be in place for about a month to collect data for analysis.
Mr P Kelly highlighted the danger to motorbikes from the poorly patched tarmac on Mancetter Island as you approach the turn for the A5 in the direction of Tamworth. Reporting issues is challenging as the management of this area involves two different local authorities as well as highways England.

What looks like ANPR cameras have appeared along Boot Hill in Grendon and cameras have also been used to successfully prosecute fly tipping in North Warwickshire. The Parish Council would like to know how to go about getting the authorisation to install cameras as it has met resistance from the County Council and the Police.
Fly tipping has been influenced by the booking systems in operation at the local tips and a review of arrangements is being looked into.

Item 9- Any other Parish Business for Discussion – not covered in any other agenda points.
· Size of Cremation Memorial Tablets.

M.G. Evans have submitted a request for an 18” x 18” dark grey plaque to be used as a memorial tablet as there is a 16-week delay in the delivery of the 23” x 18” plaques usually used in the cremation area. The fire at the end of December depleted their usually healthy stock levels.

Although the council understands that the family live away and were aiming for the interment at the August bank holiday, unfortunately it cannot authorise a smaller tablet in the new cremation area in order to maintain continuity, appearance, and match the sizing required for two caskets. 
Item 10– Planning Matters and New Applications
Update on determinations

PAP/2021/0248 Cherry Tree Farm and PAP/2021/0249 “Georgia” Nuneaton Road have both been granted by the NWBC Planning Officers. 
The 2018 outstanding application for changes to conditions granted on appeal at Fir Tree Paddock Quarry Lane is going before the Planning and Development Board on 2nd August 2021.
The council will register with democratic services to speak, but sincerely hope that a proposal made by Councillor D Clews to defer the decision and request a site visit will be actioned. A parish council representative would also like to attend the site visit, if at all possible, as having local knowledge is beneficial.
New Applications
PAP/2021/0383 17 St Peter’s Road and PAP/2021/0384 18 St Peter’s Road Mancetter, are both requesting a single and two storey rear extension, utilising the same firm of architects. The parish council has no objections to these proposals.
Item 11– Finance
a) Mr T Hopkins and Mrs G Forknall signed the financial paperwork in accordance with the Bank Mandate.
b) The actual /versus forecast financial position of the council at the end of the first quarter of the current financial year was noted by councillors and no amendments were proposed.
c) An application has been received for financial support towards purchasing boxing equipment to provide outreach to young people dealing with anti -social behaviour through the local high schools. It was agreed that rather than simply making a donation, the Council would like more information and to encourage PC Walton to access additional support and funding through larger streams such as the Police Crime Commissioner. Warwickshire CAVA would be an excellent starting point to recommend ongoing support for this worthwhile venture.
d) Mr H Blackburn has begun liaising with Church End Brewery, Mancetter Memorial Hall and Angela Spencer to begin formulating ideas for entertainment, music, sports and other events, to be hosted over the extended bank holiday in June to celebrate the Queen’s 70 years on the throne. The brewery tap would be willing to host meetings to help co-ordinate a community effort.
An outline costing of £1784.80 has been received for the purchase of 7 specialist Parrotia Persica trees to add to the 6 planted for the Diamond Jubilee. These 8 – 10 foot trees are ideal for the cemetery and will help to absorb the rising water levels experienced over the past couple of years. They would also provide an environmentally focused lasting tribute forming a shady avenue for years to come.
R C Plants will be approached about containers for a floral display in the centre of each village and it would be nice to involve local schools or colleges with the planting schemes.
It was proposed by Mrs S Healy, seconded by Mrs G Forknall, and agreed unanimously, to set a budget of £3,000 towards the Platinum Jubilee commemorations in June 2022. 

Item 12– Cemetery and Maintenance around the Parish.
Update on Cemetery Railings, Trees, Shed Roof and Fencing in Mill Lane.

The four new sections of railings have been installed and the top gate by Gramer Cottages and the adjacent panel have now been removed for refurbishment. Once the rest of the marked railings have been repaired, then the council will be able to raise the payment as per the previously agreed costings.
Eagledale were offered a deposit but preferred to wait until the work is completed and then the balance can be settled in full.

Some of the branches in the cemetery have been pruned to ensure that people using the path can walk upright underneath the canopy.

The door has been adjusted, and the roof of the cemetery shed has been completely replaced thanks to the efforts of the chairman and the parish handyman.

The previously reported gap in the fencing in Mill Lane has also been repaired by Mr T Hopkins.

Item 13 - Dates of next meetings: 
Wednesday 22nd September 2021 7pm at Mancetter Memorial Hall 

Annual Meeting for residents and community groups.
Tuesday 28th September 2021 7pm at the Schoolroom, St Peter’s Church Mancetter.

Parish Council Meeting.
As there was no further business the meeting closed at 9.06pm.
Signed        
Date: 

